


   
 

   
 

ONGOING/UPCOMING REVIEWS FOR FY2025: 

OAR is reviewing DOE’s request to add two new waste panels to the previously certified WIPP repository. These panels 
are to replace lost disposal capacity resulting from a contamination incident in 2014 and ground control issues 
throughout WIPPs operational history. Stakeholder meetings in New Mexico were held at the end of August 2024. 

OAR issued a pending approval on October 9, 2024, of a request by Mosaic, LLC to use phosphogypsum (PG) in a test 
road on its property in Florida. A final decision will come after a public comment period. 

EPA’s Science Advisory Board is currently reviewing FGR-16. 

KEY EXTERNAL STAKEHOLDERS: 

☒ Congress ☒ Industry  ☒States ☒ Tribes ☒ Media ☒ Other Federal Agency 
☒ NGO  ☒ Local Governments  ☒ Public 

MOVING FORWARD:  

Renewed interest in nuclear energy, and support for advanced nuclear reactor technologies could impact multiple OAR 
regulations, all of which are implemented by the Nuclear Regulatory Commission: 

• Nuclear fuel cycle standards (40 CFR 190) apply to electricity generation for public use. Many smaller advanced 
reactors are envisioned for other uses, such as for data centers, industrial heat and power, hydrogen 
production, or maritime propulsion. The rule and its underlying science dates to 1977. 

• The Blue Ribbon Commission on America’s Nuclear Future and the American Nuclear Society recommended the 
development of new general standards for a nuclear waste repository. Recently, a coalition of the American 
Nuclear Society and other nuclear industry associations, together with energy and environmental groups called 
on Congress to fund and direct EPA to develop new generic protection standards for disposal of high-level 
nuclear waste. The Senate Appropriations Committee included initial language for this purpose in its FY25 
budget allocations. EPA last revised its standards for management and storage of spent nuclear fuel, high-level 
waste, and transuranic waste in 1993; new general standards for a future repository may be necessary. OAR and 
the DOE Office of Nuclear Energy entered into a Memorandum of Understanding in February 2024 to share 
information related to technical aspects of spent fuel management as DOE explores repository solutions other 
than Yucca Mountain.  

• Recent positive economic developments for the uranium industry are prompting more activity for underground 
uranium mines and uranium recovery facilities. In-situ uranium recovery (ISR) is now the predominant method 
of uranium production. OAR’s existing standards address uranium and thorium mill tailings generated by 
conventional methods and do not explicitly address ISR. The Office of Water also has regulatory responsibilities 
for ISR through the underground injection control program. 

The fertilizer industry has expressed interest in finding alternate uses of phosphogypsum.  

DOE is expected to submit its next compliance recertification application for the WIPP by November 2026. During 
FY2025, EPA intends to complete its review of the two proposed new waste panels. EPA will maintain its normal 
continuing compliance activities that focus on inspection of waste generator sites (e.g., DOE national laboratories) and 
the WIPP site itself. 


